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Langley with Hardley Parish Council

Minutes of Meeting
held 7.30 pm Tuesday 7 October 2014 at Langley with Hardley Village Hall
Councillors present: Mr N Sullivan (Chair), Mrs L Starman, Mr A Timmins, Mr M Caston, Mrs F Kirkpatrick, Mr R Rockley.

Also present:
Miss Lisa Collins (Clerk), Mr D Blake (District Councillor). 

1. Apologies for Absence – Mr S Frost (Vice-Chair, Work commitments), Mr A Gunson (County Councillor) 

2. Declarations of Interest – None.

3. Dispensations for Disclosable Pecuniary Interests – None. 

4. Minutes of the Previous Meeting – Mrs Starman asked for an addition to the notes, Clerk to investigate the cost of a third Parish Council notice board to be placed in Hardley.  The minutes were then approved and signed as an accurate record of the meeting.
(Item 11 District Councillors report was bought forward)

5. Matters Arising:
5.1 Playground  Mr Timmins produced a report stating that to replace the Baby Swing (0-5 years) would be an estimate of £750 ; to replace new swing and wooden frame an estimate of £1200; to replace new swing with metal frame an estimate of £1400. It was felt that the Junior Swing not worth repairing, it will probably last one more year. Suggest we leave one swing short and check regularly.

Suggestions for work to be carried out include

· Remove nature boards - agreed

· On slide/climbing frame we replace rope connectors and treat top floor edge - agreed

· Basketball hoop to be levelled or removed - agreed

It was also agreed we replace the Baby swing frame.  Mrs Starman stated that the Playground is now within a flood risk area should we consider this?.  General refurbishment of the whole playground to be considered.  Councillors agreed for Clerk to go ahead with agreed works with a budget of £150 (with exception of new baby swing).  Clerk to advise contractors to take care when strimming round the base of the equipment to avoid damages.  Clerk to price up a goal post for the playground.

5.2 Vehicle Activated Sign This is shared with Woodton and Hempnall on a fortnightly basis.  Ian Butler is the coordinator for Woodton.  The brackets are quite heavy and may take 2 to clamp on.  It is recommended that padlocks are purchased for security.  Battery will need charging.  It was agreed Mike Caston, Tony Timmins and Nigel Sullivan would arrange collection from Woodton. Clerk to pass on contact details.

5.3 War Memorial  Notes were received from John Ling following last month’s meeting.  Fairhaven were contacted for a quote, pictures were forwarded as requested. Fairhaven stated that they would survey and quote. Both war memorials were included.  Clerk asked for clarification that both war memorials need renovating, Whilst waiting for Fairhaven to quote it was agreed we should obtain a second quote from Perfitts of Bungay  (Clerk to arrange).  Clerk to go ahead with pre-application for the Langley War Memorial from the War Memorials Trust and to enquire if the pre-application made by the previous clerk was still eligible for the Hardley war memorial.

5.4 Tree Warden  Tree warden vacancy was advertised in Chet news, on our website and on the notice boards. The deadline for Contact Magazine was missed .  John Wheeler a local resident , has enquired about the vacancy.  it was agreed the Clerk would put him in touch with the previous Tree warden  Contact Magazine advert to be placed in the next issue of the magazine.

6. Clerk's Report:
· Arranged for Gary Shilling to remove rotten wood near the swing in the play area.  Invoice received.

· Update from Highways – Clearing of the drainage system near The Avenues, the War Memorial and the Village Hall have all been reported.

· No parking sign and post purchased for the bottom of Fish’s lane, Clerk to arrange installation.  Clerk notified the council that the trees and hedges are overgrown near the existing road and Byway sign and need cutting back as this is the best location for the no parking sign.  Mr Caston agreed to cut these.

· Letter sent to Norfolk Trails as requested to support proposed work from Chedgrave to Hardley floods, also asked for advice on re-opening forgotten paths, bridleways and ancient roads.

· Included in Correspondence is Clerks Contract of Employment. This to be be agreed and rate of pay confirmed.

· Additional parish Notice board for Hardley was priced on the internet at approx £460 inclusive of vat.  It was agreed Clerk would contact Derek Blake to enquire about funding.

· Clerk was not able to attend Intro to Parish Clerk training as it was cancelled due to lack of interest. Agreed Clerk can book on Practical Budgeting training on 3rd November in Taverham at cost of £35.

7.  Correspondence:  Correspondence circulated following the meeting.

8.   Planning:
8.1 South Norfolk 2014/1820 – Environment Agency – Compartment 19 North West Bank, Langley Dyke, Langley Street, Langley.  Non material amendment on pp BA/2013/0035/FUL to source the clay for the floodbank by widening an existing dyke perpendicular to the floodbank instead of the new dyke originally proposed – works already undertaken – Approved – improvements.

8.2 South Norfolk 2014/1906 – Mr and Mrs Gary Hayes- Staithe House Langley Street, Langley, Norwich, NR14 6AD – Erection of two and a half storey rear extension – Refused – the application is rejected as the development is judged to be too large for the site.  If permission was granted we suggest the windows overlooking Staithe Farm would be a problem for neighbours and should be redesigned.

9.   Finance:

Account Balances as at 2nd September 2014, Current Account £2,111.82, Savings Account £5,405.43.  

Clerk having problems setting up the bank mandate, Barclays had queries including removal of Mr Hayes and Personal details forms requested for Mrs Kirkpatrick.  It was agreed Mr Caston should also complete a Personal details form.  Clerk to return forms and queries to Barclays as soon as possible.

9.1 Donation to St Margarets church is due (£300).  Mr Caston explained that the cutting of the churchyard is approx £1000 alone, It was agreed to raise the donation to £500. Clerk to prepare cheque payable to St Margarets PCC for signing at next meeting.  Clerk to ask existing parish council contractors for a quote to cut the churchyard.

9.2 Norfolk Rural Community Councils Bulk Buy scheme renewal is due, Clerk asked if we want to renew annually at £20 or pay a lifetime membership at £60.  It was agreed Clerk to find out how many Parishioners use the service. To be discussed at next meeting.
9.3 Authorised Signatures were discussed.

9.4 Forward plan states quarterly bank reconciliation and Quarterly Budget v Actual due, Permission was sought and granted to carry forward to next meeting when Banking access should be completed.

9.5 The following payments were approved:

	Marianne Knights
	Clerks expenses (Batteries for Mouse)
	BACS
	£3.50

	LwH Village Hall
	Rent
	100845
	£20.00

	Marianne Knights
	Carried forward from last meeting- Clerks salary and Expenses (July-Aug) not paid in Sept due to no access to bacs cheque completed
	100846
	£348.10

	Gary Shilling
	Removal of rotten wood in play area
	BACS
	£25.00

	Lisa Collins
	Re imbursement of No Parking sign and post
	BACS
	£39.65

	South Norfolk Council
	Grant Precept
	INCOME
	£2,914.00


10.
County Councillor's Report: Adrian Gunson sent his apologies. The following points were received by e-mail

· There has been deterioration in the X2 service according to several passengers.  More buses are running late and there have been breakdowns.  Councillor Gunson is in correspondence with First on these problems.

· The drainage problems by the war memorial and the Alms houses.  Have these issues and the drainage outside the village hall been solved?  It is understood that the drainage contractors had the work scheduled for a fortnight ago.  Clerk to report the work has not been done.

· Some patching to be carried out on Gentleman’s walk where the edges are breaking up on the Langley side of Boundary Farm and the Forge Road/Cock Road crossroad.  Councillors confirmed this work  has been completed.

11. District Councillor's Report: 
· Mr Blake thanked Mrs Starman for arranging the installation of the defibrillator at the Village Hall.  Small numbers attended the presentation on 6th October 2014.  

· A decision will be made on whether  a Solar farm application at Yelverton will be approved following resistance from Alpington.

· Recycling- this has totally changed.  More waste can go in our green bins.  The plant at Costessey can process a much higher and wider range of recyclables.  South Norfolk, will keep their glass recycling points outside schools and village halls to support the community however the level of usage will determine if they stay.  Glass, aluminium foils and trays, plastic food pots, plastic food tubs and trays, envelopes ( including window), shredded paper, food/drink cartons, cardboard, cans, plastic bottles (including lids/caps), paper and aerosol cans are all acceptable.  Some meat trays made of expanded polystyrene, corks, pill bottles and flower pots are not allowed but if unsure put it in for sorting at the plant.

· Design awards are coming up

· Mrs Starman asked about the new form, Mr Blake explained government came up with it to support a revised scheme.


12.
Police Report: Crime statistics for September:

	 
	Other
	Burglary Non-Dwelling
	Crime Other
	Criminal Damage
	Sexual Offences
	Theft from Motor Vehicle
	Theft Other
	Violence Against Person
	Total

	Aldeby
	1
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	2

	Broome
	1
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	2

	Chedgrave
	2
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	1
	2
	6

	Ditchingham
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	Ellingham
	3
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	4

	Gillingham
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	2
	1
	4

	Hales
	1
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	1
	3

	Heckingham
	3
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	2
	6

	Kirby Cane
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	1

	Langley with Hardley
	1
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	3

	Loddon
	2
	 
	 
	 
	2
	 
	3
	2
	9

	Raveningham
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	Stockton
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	Thurlton
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	2

	Thurton
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	2

	TOTAL:
	18
	1
	1
	4
	4
	1
	7
	11
	47

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


13. Councillors Report:

· Mr Timmins pointed out that the information in the Correspondence file is out of date by the time it is circulated. Councillors to circulate more quickly this month and to date their viewing.

· Mrs Kirkpatrick stated that the bird hide needs wood preservative painted on it.  Mrs Starman suggested the scouts, however Nigel, Tony and Mike all agreed they would be available in 2 weeks to complete the work.

· Mrs Starman explained the Defibrillator demonstration was very good, it is important to dial 999 in an emergency and if needed the operator will direct you to the Defibrillator.  The manual within the kit is comprehensive and easy to understand, the kit includes a shaving equipment as the pads will not work on a very hairy chest.  Mrs Starman would like to circulate leaflets throughout the parish and it was agreed we would fund labels (approx £10) for the leaflets.  It was discussed that there should be a further demonstration in the future possibly at a Parish Council meeting.

· Mrs Starman stated that there are rumours that the Village Hall is in trouble, this is not the case.

14.  Public Participation:  Loddon History Association have produced two leaflets around Interesting Loddon residents. Lady Dionisis Williamson, cost of £1 and Aelfric Modercope, cost of £2 both available from Loddon Library and Loddon Information Centre

15.  Date of next meeting: Tuesday 4th November 2014 at 7.30 pm in Langley with Hardley Village Hall.

The meeting closed at 9.14 pm.
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Signed: ........................................................................
Dated:     /      /

09 Mins 7 Oct  14




